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Minutes of meeting held on Monday 24th September 2012
in the Hugh Miller Institute

Community Councillors Ronald Young (Chair), Julie Penwright, Vivienne Plampton, Anne Short, Gabriele Pearson 
Highland Councillors: Craig Fraser
Community Council Minute Secretary: Jeremy Price
Three members of the public were also present 
	Item
	Details
	Action

	1
	Chairman's Welcome 

Ronald welcomed everyone present to the meeting. 

Apologies were received from Bill Wall, David Alston, Paige Shepherd, Fraser Thompson, PC Williams

	

	2
	Approval of previous minutes

These were agreed as accurate.
Proposed:  Vivienne Plampton Seconded: Anne Short

	

	3

3.1

3.2

3.3

3.4


	Youth issues

In the absence of the Youth Representatives, Ronald read the report prepared by Paige and Fraser:
On a positive note, the Shelter Shed project had taken place and a great piece of artwork produced in the shelter by both the youth and adults of Cromarty.  It would be reported in the Ross-shire Journal.  There had been much positive feedback and the effort from everyone was appreciated.

Plans are underway to recruit 2 new Highland Youth Voice members to represent the Black Isle at the next conference.

The Youth Café has enjoyed many different activities including cake making, jewellery making, nail art and pamper night.  Handball, football and other activities are all in the pipeline.


	

	3.5

3.6

3.7

3.8

3.9

3.10

3.11

3.12
	A couple of youth members will join the Tenants’ Association Conference in Inverness on Sept 29th for the day.

Dance classes continue to flourish weekly and the chanter class now has 3 new recruits and it is hoped that there may be enough for a Cromarty Pipe Band one day!

New shinty classes have started on Tuesday evenings and will run up to Christmas.  Wanda is hoping to get funding to put some young people through their coaching awards with the Camanacd Association so they can deliver the class with little support.  The class is free and runs in the Victoria Hall.

Three local volunteers have successfully passed their child protection training – Graham Fox, Lill Thomson and Andrina Macallum. Wanda wanted to congratulate them all.
Lill Thomson also passed the Highland Council minibus test and so will be a big help to Fusion Nights and summer and winter activities.

A singing session was enjoyed by all at the Youth Café on Monday evening.  A new resident of Cromarty, Edward Caswell of the Royal Academic Music School volunteered and ran a fantastic session enjoyed by all of the young people present.

Paperwork has been submitted to get a few places for young boys 14-17yrs on Operation Youth Advantage run by Northern Constabulary and the army at Cameron Barracks for a full week residential course.

Anne asked about the ‘Smoothie Bike Rider’ and the funding arrangements as a report in the paper suggested Cromarty Community Council had applied for the funds from the Lottery Fund but the machine was in Fortrose.  Vivienne explained fully the reasons for this and the expedient nature of the application via the council to meet the deadline. The Smoothie Bike is in Cromarty in the Youth Café. It was built in Fortrose Academy with the help of the technical department. It has been used at a day of health in Cromarty Primary School and all pupils p1-p7 got the use of it to Move and Smooth, get their exercise and five a day as all fruit was provided. It is hoped to roll the use of the bike out across the Black Isle as part of ‘connecting communities’.

	

	4

4.1

4.2

4.3


	Police Report
In the absence of the police representative, members discussed the policing issues.  There had been a number of incidents which were causing frustration and alarm with residents.  For example, there was an issue with boys throwing stones at cars in the Denny which Ronald said needed to be reported to Darren.

Julie suggested that one member took a portfolio role for police liaison and, in the absence of Darren, to liaise direct with Insp Neil McKinnon.  Gabriele volunteered to do this and build up a relationship with both Insp McKinnon and the staff at Fortrose police station.

Several members commented that locals do not know the names of the ‘local’ officers and felt like it needed people to be ‘on the backs’ of the police to ensure some coverage of the area.


	

	4.4
4.5

4.6


	At this point, Ronald read out an anonymous letter sent to the principal of the Fortrose Academy from ‘Cromarty Residents’ and relating to the behaviour of young people locally.  After discussion it was agreed to a) publicise the letter locally and ask that the correspondent comes forward to assist in identifying the complaints so that action can be taken and b) Anne and Gabriele would meet the principal.  Jeremy will write to him and make the arrangements [Sec’s note: done]; Vivienne will ensure the letter is publicised locally.

Julie said that there must be a feeling of intense frustration in some residents to take action in the form of an anonymous letter.  She gave an example that a car had recently been scratched along its bonnet – the incident was reported to police.  There had been so many promises over the last year but a lack of any visible action.  It had a cumulative effect in terms of anti-social behaviour, she felt, and it needed to be nipped in the bud.

Craig will take up the issue of the lack of policing in his capacity as a Highland Councillor.


	JCNP
VP
CF

	5

5.1

5.2

5.3

5.4

5.5
	Vacancy on CCC

A discussion took place about how the formalities of co-option of a member to the council following the recent resignation of Helen Elliott.  Expressions of interest had been received from Andy Hulse, Paige Shepherd, Laura Kelly and Lisa Mackay.
The rules of the constitution were discussed and Vivienne said that we needed information from those interested pertaining to their background and a résumé of why they would like to stand.

The Chairman invited Andy Hulse, who was present, to give a résumé verbally to members as an example of what they would like to know to make the decision.  Mr Hulse did this.

Julie will speak to Laura Kelly, Lisa Mackay and Paige Shepherd to apprise them of what is required and invite them to give verbal or written (or both) representations to the council for the next meeting.

Jeremy to ensure the agenda makes it clear that at the next meeting the decision will be made in case others wish to come forward in that time.


	JP

JCNP

	6

6.1

6.2

6.3

6.4


	Matters arising from previous minutes

(3.7)  No update as yet on canvassing residents about lighting for the multi-court.

(5.1)  Anne is still waiting to meet Wanda.

(5.3)  Ronald has still to fit the catch to the gate and will do so.

(5.4)  Contract re grass cutting/strimming, weed clearance, etc.  Ronald said he had spoken with Ian Hay about the dreadful state of the football field and damage caused to it by the contractors mowing it with tractors in the heavy rain.  Anne said she and Julie have a meeting with Ricky McNab and Don Smith to thrash out the terms of the contract and agree the map that is being used by the contractors.  Julie said there is clearly a frustration with contractors as nobody appeared to be overseeing their work and corners seemed to be cut – they do not appear to be doing what they should be doing.

	PS

AS
RY

JP/AS



	6.5
6.6

6.7

6.8

6.9
6.10
6.11
6.12
6.13
6.14
6.15
6.16
	(5.9) Community information leaflets   As yet, no progress has been made.  This was coupled with the issue of the tourist information leaflets.  Vivienne suggested a leaflets could be made available at the harbour where the coaches stopped to show the circular walks around the town.  There was a discussion about resurrecting the Business Association which was set up some years ago but has since atrophied.  When progress is made on the leaflets, this can be brought up again.
(5.10)  Funding for the Senior Citizens Lunch Club  Anne said nothing had been heard formally from the Cragie Urquhart Fund and bills were already coming in for the lunches.  The letters had been acknowledged some time ago but nothing has been heard since.  Anne will follow this up with David Alston on his return.
(5.12) Community Council elements on Cromarty Live website  Gabriele said that the website changes had taken place following discussions between Kristina Dupar and Plexus media.  The site was much improved and Members wished to record their thanks Colin Dunn for the work undertaken and making the CCC elements more conspicuous.  
(5.13)  Reeds Park Loop Craig said the meeting between him and John Nightingale had not yet taken place
(5.14)  Old Rope Works bushes Craig said that the work to clear the shrubs was still outstanding.
(5.16)  Cromarty Clean-Up Craig said the clean-up campaign was still outstanding.  

(5.17)  Bobby’s tractor and time David was not present to respond to this. Ronald pointed out that the road tax is due but he needs proof of the fleet insurance from Highland Council which he will pursue.
(5.18)  Trees around the Brae/Denny/Gaelic Chapel Julie confirmed she had looked at funding issues through the War Memorials Trust.  She needs an expression of interest form to complete and 2 quotes which she will arrange.  Julie said that she had comments from residents about the trees down the Denny creating a ‘tunnel’ effect as they’d grown and met in the middle.  This could be a danger to pedestrians as vehicles could be unsighted in the dark area.  Julie has emailed Ricky McNab and Ronald said he’d speak to Sam Lowe about it.
(7.4)  Sea defences  Ronald said this item could come off the agenda and he would report back when he’d met John Porteous about other issues.
(10.2) ‘No parking’ signs – Links Car Park  Julie said there was nothing to report at present.  
(11.4)  Toilets in the town  Craig said that the new urinals had been fitted to the toilets in Allen Square.  There was a discussion about the seasonal toilets being installed next year, but Craig said the cost was prohibitive to Highland Council considering they’d paid for the Allen Square toilets upgrades.  A suggestion was made that the council might buy its own portaloos for the Links but Craig said the concession to have them was from John Nightingale and that it was unlikely they could stay there all year.  He asked if they were seasonal, who would install and remove them and connect up the necessary facilities and where would they be stored in the winter.  He felt it was impractical.
(11.9)  Community Transport Scheme  Julie had  contacted Val Cameron from the Ross-shire Voluntary Action group about this.


	CF

RY

JP/RY

	6.17
6.18
	(13.3) Black Isle Wards Forum  Gabriele reported that she was still working on the issue and there were clearly lots of similar issues that the wards could raise with each other.
(13.4) Budget consulation, Highland Council  The consultation meeting is taking place in Dingwall on 1st October but responses can be made via a form and blog which is: http://www.highland.gov.uk/yourcouncil/news/haveyoursay/budget2012/budgetconsultationevents.htm

	

	7
7.1
	Gaelic Chapel

Craig had no further update on progress to report.  

	

	8
8.1
	Review and update of community councillors’ portfolios
The only update was from Julie stating that the dog mess issue was still as bad as ever, with complaints and reports of schoolchildren stepping in mess in various places in the town.
	

	9
9.1

	Victoria Hall report
Vivienne read her report which is at Appendix A 

	

	10
10.1
10.2
	Treasurer’s report
Vivienne went through the treasurer’s report (appendix B).
Vivienne asked if anyone had authorised some expenditure for the Farness bus shelter as she had received an invoice.  Ronald advised that he had taken Chair's Action to authorise the repair (£54.00).  Vivienne queried the source of the funding for that and for any future similar repairs as C&DCC does not have funding for ongoing expenditure of this nature.


	

	11
11.1

11.2

11.3

11.4
	Highland Councillors’ reports
Craig reported that he had a number of outstanding actions from his environmental report (see Appendix C) that he will be taken up with Don Smith at his meeting with him on Friday.  He highlighted a number of issues that were pressing such as the gullies, about which nothing had been done since the problems were identified several months ago.
Craig reported on some issues in the HC Planning Committee over pictorial evidence presented to them in respect particularly of wind turbine applications.  He said the Planning Committee was looking at some form of standardisation of such evidence of visual impact, which was important in responses.

Craig also said he was setting up his own website and would link a number of important departments within the Highland Council site to his own as many people found the HC website quite confusing to navigate through.  He also said that he was holding surgeries in accessible places such as community markets and found the informality of meetings there a lot more comfortable for some people.

Craig reported that the wall at the cemetery at the top of the Paye had been completed after the tree was removed and was a good job.


	CF


	12

12.1
12.2

12.3

12.4

12.5
	Correspondence

Jeremy referred to a number of items.  Some had already been dealt with (viz the letter from Fortrose Academy.

Details had been circulated to Members of the HSCHT Open Day and AGM, as had the details of the budget consultation events on 1st October in Dingwall. 
Jeremy referred to an email from Liz Broumley regarding the access to McFarquhar’s Bed and a forum discussing the problems associated with it such as bulls, a trailer and wire obstructing access.  After discussion, it was felt these issues had been dealt with some months ago by Philip Waite, the footpaths officer and access was no longer an issue.  The postings on the forum could well have been superseded by the action.
Jeremy read a letter from the National Trust about using their window during December to publicise local groups and the CCC had been invited to make a small display under ‘A Highland Window on the World’ initiative.  After some discussion it was decided not to go ahead with the invitation.

Jeremy also referred to a letter circulated to members from a resident of Muir of Ord demanding resignations from Highland Councillors.  This was duly noted.


	

	13

13.1

13.2

13.3

13.4

13.5

13.6


	Any other business
Road signs for medical practice:  Jeremy said that the HC would erect fingerpost signs for the medical centre but needed to know if they were required in one or two languages.  Members agreed unanimously that one language was sufficient.[Sec’s note: since this, HC has confirmed it is a requirement to place signs in Gaelic as well, so the sign in two languages is now on order]
Caravans in Links car park:  Craig said he had a registration number for the vehicles concerned and would be checking with Sam Lowe (HC) on the way forward.  Jeremy referred to a ‘7-Day Order’ which is applicable in England and Wales which Craig said he would investigate.  [Sec’s note:  a link has been sent to Craig and other members about nuisance and abandoned vehicles in Scotland]
Draft guidance – small-scale wind turbines:  Gabriele had circulated her comments in relation to the guidance that was released recently and asked if anyone wished to comment on them.  She also asked whether a response should come from the community council itself or as a personal matter.

Julie said that Lynne Sproull advised a comment could properly come from the community council as a body and was happy with Gabriele’s comments.

A discussion ensued about whether the 30m height referred to could be considered ‘small scale’ and this formed part of Gabriele’s response, as did the fact that domestic turbines did not have a height limit placed on them.  There was an issue about the cumulative effect on communities and areas and the lack of guidance to planners about that.

Members were happy with Gabriele’s comments and she will draft a formal response which will be sent to Members before submitting.


	GP

	13.7
13.8

13.9

13.10

13.11

13.12

13.13
	Hoist at harbour: Craig said he’d been approached asking whether a small hoist could be installed at the harbour.  Ronald said he’d already looked at the cost, which would be in the region of £3.5k.  He would look to apply for funding for such a project.

Youth leaders:  Anne asked if there had been any applications for the youth leader post.  Vivienne said that 3 application packs had been sent out so far.

Funding source:  Julie said she had found through the North Star a funding stream from the Co-op Community Fund.  This gave out grants of £100 to £2,000 for community projects such as music group workshops, scout troop food, camps for guides.  If the council was approached for funding which couldn’t be agreed for whatever reason, this would be a good avenue to seek it.  The link is:  http://www.co-operative.coop/communityfund
Anne gave a verbal update on the Middleton Trust grants agreed at the meeting on 9th September.

Jeremy asked on behalf of the Fireworks Committee whether the generator could be replaced as it seemed to be erratic in its behaviour.  Ronald said that the problem was it needed emptying after each use otherwise the petrol jellified and it did not work properly.  Ronald said he’d asked users to do this previously.  He would service it properly and make sure those using it emptied it properly each time it was used.  He added it was not designed to run heavy wattage items such as the tea urns!
Ronald said that at the AGM of the Tennis Club, it was asked if a CCC member could join their committee at each meeting.  He said he’d attend, and Anne said if he couldn’t, she would.

Ronald raised the issue of the stalls for the bonfire/gala and other events.  He said that no rental was asked in most cases for the stalls, which are owned by the community council.  He said that some needed repair and suggested that a small fee was levied in order to have a cash reserve to make any repairs that were necessary.  After some discussion, it was agreed to reconsider this next year and £10 was suggested as a reasonable fee.


	

	14
	Date of next meeting

The date of the next meeting was agreed as Monday 29th October 2012 at 7.30pm. 

	

	15
15.1

15.2
	Planning
Please note: the Highland Councillor did not participate in any planning related discussions and left the meeting for this agenda item

Gabriele said there were no applications received.
Anne raised the fact that a complaint had been made to HC about harling work being undertaken on St Anne’s as no permission had apparently been applied for.   The work had been halted and the planning department at Highland Council was dealing with the matter.


	

	
	The meeting concluded at 21.15 hrs.  Ronald thanked everyone for their attendance.

	


Appendix A – Victoria Hall report
Cromarty & District Community Council
Committee Meeting 24th September 2012
Agenda Item – Victoria Hall Report
1. Please minute the report re the Cromarty Youth Cafe dated 12th September 2012 and circulated to members on 14th September 2012. There is no further update to this report at this time.
ACTION – Meeting to minute the contents of the 12/09 report, and Members having received the report on 14/09. 

2. Victoria Hall finances remain stable and bookings for the winter period look healthy. Six month accounts to 30th September 2012 will be presented to members at their next meeting. Following the completion of the long-term agreement with the Cromarty Youth Cafe, the VHMC has now confirmed a permanent arrangement for the use of the two back rooms for exclusive Youth Cafe use. In addition the Youth Cafe now has a booking for the whole Hall between 4 and 9 pm on every Monday during term time. Both of these bookings are until 30th September 2017. 
ACTION – Information only, no action required.
3. Repairs to front display light still not completed by HC (they have been awaiting delivery of spares). Schedule of works for repairs/maintenance of Hall is ongoing to include work to the Hall floor and renewal of Hall locks although some of this work may well now be delayed until next Spring.

ACTION – Information only, no action required.
Vivienne 
Appendix B – Treasurer’s report
	Finance Report – Cromarty & District Community Council 

	Agenda Item No 10 - Treasurer’s Report 
	

	Period:  27th August to 24th September 2012
	

	
	

	General Income
	

	Publications Income
	

	Less: 
	

	General Expenditure 
	

	Secretarial Services -September meeting
	 £               50.00 

	Postage for Grant applications
	 £                 1.10 

	
	

	Increase/(Decrease) in Accumulated Fund
	£(51.10)

	
	

	Fund Income
	

	Proceeds from Gala Day
	 £             280.40 

	Less: 
	

	Fund Expenditure
	

	
	

	Increase/(Decrease) in Other Funds
	£280.40

	
	

	Net Assets
	

	Accounts Receivable @ 24.9.2012
	 £               42.00 

	Accounts Payable @ 24.9.2012
	

	Bank & Cash in hand balances as @ 24.9.2012 
	 £        14,687.04 

	Total Net Assets at 24th September 2012
	 £   14,729.04 

	
	

	Comprising:
	

	Community Council Accumulated Fund
	 £          2,605.78 

	Provision for Guide Book reprinting
	 £               12.00 

	Seaplane Plinth Fund
	 £             820.13 

	Bonfire Night Fund
	 £             835.50 

	Cromarty 2007 Fund
	 £             306.87 

	Dr Forth’s Bequest Fund
	 £             261.29 

	Monday Club Fund
	-£              34.00 

	Play Equipment Fund 
	 £          9,545.57 

	Lonna's Lights Fund
	 £               95.50 

	Gala Day Fund
	 £             280.40 

	
	 £   14,729.04 

	
	

	Vivienne Plampton    24.9.2012
	


	
	

	
	


Appendix C – environmental report, Cllr Fraser
27th August 2012-08-20

Update from Environmental visit with Ian Hay on 15th May 2102

O/S = Outstanding

· Lighting issues – e-mail sent to Stuart Bruce Done
· Blocked road gulleys top of Little Vennel and Church street these impact on the East Wing of Bellevue House and the Retreat both on Church street. O/S
· Blocked and damaged road gulleys Big Vennel and bottom of Big Vennel O/S
· Blocked road gully on High street by the top of Bank street O/S
· Other blocked road gulleys indicated in red O/S
· Down pipes at 50 Church street to have pipes added so rain water can empty into    Church street O/S
· Remove grey post on Shore street opposite street lamp number 6JR Done
· Remove grey post opposite Weatherglass House Done
· Remove the two grey posts at the car park look to have smaller info plate? Located on a wall at the car park? Done
· Potholes at the Post Office Bank street needs a proper hot tar patch O/S
· Potholes at the cemetery top of the Paye needs attention either filled, leveled or both O/S
· Bobby advised that there are potholes in Townlands Park that need attention these are further into Townlands Park not at the junction. O/S
· Allen Square loos – e-mail sent to Jim Holden property services O/S
· Ladys Walk – e-mail sent to Philip Waite planning and development officer ‘core paths’ O/S
· Damaged manhole cover outside Victoria Hall ‘health and safety’ could not remember which one it was but there are two manhole covers that need to be re-laid flush with the pavement to avoid trip hazard
The bus shelter at Victoria Hall needs to be repainted and inside roof made good.

The majority of the lamp posts need to be repainted.
MINUTES APPROVED


ON 


29TH OCTOBER 2012
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